SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 27th February 2006 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

22nd February 2006







            T N Stewart










            Clerk to the Council

AGENDA
1.  APOLOGIES 

2.  TO RECEIVE STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests

3.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS

4.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 
COUNCIL
(ANY PLANS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT WILL BE ON DISPLAY IN THE COMMITTEE ROOM FROM 7.15 PM ONWARDS AND MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED TO VIEW THESE PRIOR TO THIS ITEM)

5.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS
(SEE LIST ATTACHED)
6.  MINUTES AND REPORTS 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+   (a)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 9th January

              2006.
+   (b)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 16th January 2006.
+   (c)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 23rd January 2006.
*+ (d)  Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 30th January
            2006.

6.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (CONTD)
+   (e)  Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 6th February 

            2006.

+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.

7.  TRANSPORT TOKEN SCHEME

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
8.  SANDY TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE

To receive Notes of Meeting of the Working Group held on 14th February 2006 and consider Recommendations.  (COPY ATTACHED)
9.  BEESTON GREEN – REPLACEMENT PLAY EQUIPMENT

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
10.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES

(a)  To receive Minutes of the Meeting of the Community Liaison Forum held on Monday 13th February 2006.  (NOT YET AVAILABLE – WILL COME TO NEXT MEETING)
(b)  To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.

11.  CLERK’S REPORT

To receive Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

12.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS
On matters raised during this meeting.

13.  PRESS RELEASE
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	3.2.06

8/06


	06/00098/FULL

Frontier Agriculture Ltd

Georgetown Road

SANDY

SG19 2UB
	Full application for the siting of a portacabin for restroom use at Banks Agriculture, Georgetown Road, Sandy, Beds.
	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	8.2.06

9/06


	06/00141/OUT

Mr T Dennis

c/o DLP Consultants

4 Abbeycourt

Fraser Road

Priory Business Park

BEDFORD

MK44 3WH
	Outline application for the erection of 4 bed detached dwelling (all matters reserved except siting and means of access) at land at Grange Nurseries, Beeston Green, Beeston, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours The Grange, The Green, Beeston notified

	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	9.2.06

10/06


	BC/CC/2006/10

Beds County Council

County Hall

Cauldwell St

BEDFORD

MK42 9AP
	County Council application for the retention of a double temporary unit used as classrooms and a double temporary unit used as the school dining room at Laburnum Lower School, Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.


	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	20.2.06

11/06


	06/00260/FULL

Mr R Smith

t/a Spicer (Contractors) Ltd

57 Bedford

Road

Sandy Town Council SG19 1ES
	Full application for the change of use of former agricultural/horticultural land to parking/storage of commercial vehicles, plant, machinery and materials for ground works.  Alterations to existing buildings and erection of replacement building.  (Retrospective)

Near neighbours 4-9 The Knolls, Beeston notified


	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	20.2.06

12/06
	06/00244/LB

RSPB

The Lodge

Sandy

SG19 2DL


	Listed Building Consent application for alterations to existing ramped access to shop.
	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	22.2.06

13/06


	06/00267/FULL

RSPB

The Lodge

SANDY

SG19 2DL
	Full application for the erection of a single storey building at The Entrance Lodge, Sandy Warren, Potton Road, Sandy, Beds.
	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	22.2.06

14/06


	06/00269/FULL

Motward Ltd

Warren Farm

New Road

Sandy

SG19 1NX
	Full application for the erection of a replacement building for use as office and canteen at Warren Farm, New Road, Sandy, Beds.
	
	Town Council

27.2.06
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 27.2.06
5.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

27.1.06 Together with the Mayoress attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Charity Quiz 

Night.
29.1.06 Accompanied by the Mayoress attended the Mid Beds Civic Service at Woburn 


Parish Church.

3.2.06 Together with the Mayoress gave a talk to the Good Afternoon Club in Sandy
on our activities as Mayor and Mayoress of Sandy.

4.2.06 Attended with the Mayoress, the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Last Night of the


Proms Charity Band Concert.

11.2.06 Accompanied by the Mayoress, Deputy Mayor and Mayoress attended the 


Mayor of St Ives’ Last Night of the Proms Charity Band Concert.

19.2.06 With the Mayoress attended the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s Buffet Lunch.
DEPUTY MAYOR

24.2.06 Attended with the Deputy Mayoress, the St Neots Town Council’s Quality 


Council Award Presentation Evening.
27.2.06 Attended the Fred Simms Trophy Presentation Ceremony at Sandy Upper 


School.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
COUNCIL MEETING – 27.2.06
7.  TRANSPORT TOKEN SCHEME

Members will no doubt recall the oral question asked at a recent Council Meeting regarding a Transport Token Scheme for elderly people.

Age Concern Bedfordshire advise that a Taxi Token Transport Scheme does exist for elderly people in the Mid Bedfordshire area.

The scheme which is operated by Age Concern Bedfordshire is for people over the age of 50 years and applications for tokens or assisted transport have to be made to the Bedford Office; to a Mr Verney.  He actually arranges the transport and the pick up.

However the scheme is rather restricted and only available “for people in Mid Bedfordshire of over 50 years of age who are appointed as representatives of other organisations to attend formal meetings or consultative meetings in order to report back to that organisation and where no other form of public transport is available.”

For example a representative of Quince Court Luncheon Club wishing to represent the Club at a meeting re: elderly persons benefits etc and who will be reporting back to members of the Club, could apply for a Taxi Token.  However someone simply wishing to attend a meeting of say Sandy Historical Society or Sandy Horticultural Society of which they are ordinary members could not apply!  All applications are individually considered by Age Concern.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY                         - NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED
ACTION REQUIRED                                                         -  MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED

                                                                                                   TO NOTE THIS REPORT

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd February 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Sandy Tourist Information Centre Working Group held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds on Tuesday 14th February 2006 at 4.00pm

In Attendance:


Cllr P Blaine (Chairman)






Cllr D Gale



1. Apologies: for absence had been received from Cllrs Pettitt and White

2. Alterations to Town Council Offices

The Clerk reported verbally that advice had been sought from two architects as to the prospect of extending the present building.  One did not think that such a building would be possible, the other, Mr Ian Crossman, a Chartered Architect who has had experience in designing Tourist Information Centres and in negotiating with Mid Beds District Council Planners had given his opinion on the matter in writing.  He felt that the plan to extend on to the present patio area alongside the Council Chamber was feasible and had drawn up a timeline of approximately 18 months for the building.  If no problems were encountered he anticipated a completion date of June 2007.
Mr Crossman listed the first stage as drawing up preliminary plans and negotiating with Planning Department at Mid Beds as to the design of an acceptable building.  For this stage Mr Crossman has quoted a charge of £1,000.00. This initial work would be completed by the end of April 2006.

Resolved to Recommend: (a)That Mr Crossman be asked to complete the first stage as outlined at a cost of £1,000.00.

(b) That the cost be taken from transfer costs budgeted for the Tourist Information Centre.


MATTERS ARISING

3. Lease on Present Premises

The Clerk and Deputy Clerk had met with two representatives of the Whitfield Group, owners of Shannon Court, Mr Steve Taylor and his associate.  Mr James Hall from the Estates Department at Mid Beds District Council was also in attendance to advise.

Mid Beds has terminated their lease on the property with effect from 10th July 2006.

The Clerk outlined the current situation and the Town Council’s desire for a one year lease.  Mr Taylor said that this would not be possible; the administration costs would be too great to make renewing a lease for twelve months cost effective.

However, it was possible to negotiate two alternative proposals which are set out below and were considered in some detail by the Group.

Option 1

A lease to expire on 31st March 2008.  Although termed a “two year lease” the actual duration of this lease would depend on the length of time it would take to arrange for the lease to come into effect, this could be any time between 1st April 2006 and 10th July 2006.  The rent for the term of the lease would be the same as is presently paid by Mid Beds District Council - £5750 p.a.  Should, at the end of the lease the Town Council decide it wished to renew it would have that right under the Landlord and Tenant Act (except under very unusual circumstances) but the rent would be subject to review at that time.

Option 2

A 5 year lease with a break clause dated at 31st March 2008.  Should Town Council decide it wanted the TIC to remain in its present location this would mean that there would be no need to have a new lease prepared in 2008 and the agreement would expire on 31st March 2011.  If the TIC were to transfer to the Council Offices in 2008 the lease could be relinquished with no penalty.  Again the rent would remain at £5750 p.a. but in this case would not be subject to review until 31st March 2009.

After discussion of the options it was:

Resolved to recommend:  (a) That Sandy Town Council negotiate a 5 year lease with a break clause dated at 31st March 2008 with the Whitfield Group, under the same terms as the present lease between Mid Beds District Council and the Whitfield Group.


(b) That advice on the lease be sought from the legal department at Mid Beds District Council under the transfer arrangements agreed with Mr Roy Waterfield.

(c) That the lease costs be met from the additional contributions being made by Mid Beds District Council towards funding in the first two years.
4. Possible Future Management Arrangements for the Tourist Information Centre


The future management arrangements for the Centre post 1st April 2006 were considered.

Resolved to Recommend: (a) That there should be no designated manager at the Centre, the line manager should be the Clerk or Deputy Clerk.


(b) That the budget holder for the Tourist Information Centre should be the Town Council’s Finance Officer, responsible for the payment of accounts, control of budget etc, to report to the Audit Committee.

(c) That the Tourist Information Centre Staff should be responsible for the day to day banking of income from sales.

(d) That the overall management of the Centre should be controlled by a Management Group, consisting of three Members of Council (normally appointed each year at the Annual meeting of Town Council), the Clerk or Deputy Clerk and a member of the T.I.C. staff.

(e) That staffing issues concerned solely with the Conditions of Service of the T.I.C. staff should be the responsibility of the Town Council Staffing Committee, all other matters relating to the management of the Centre should be the prerogative of the Management Group..

(f) That the Mayor in the name of the Town Council should host an annual event drawing together representatives of tourist attractions in the surrounding area in order to discuss long term co-operative objectives and strategies.

(f) That the transfer and re-launch of the Tourist Information Centre on Tuesday 4th April 2006 at 10.30 am should be marked by a small publicity event attended by the Mayor and any other Member of Council who would wish to attend.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 27.2.06
9.  BEESTON GREEN – REPLACEMENT PLAY EQUIPMENT
Because of the urgency of this situation this matter has been brought back directly to Council rather than through Committee.

On 5th December 2005 Council agreed to the replacement play equipment on Beeston Green in the sum of £11,974.00.  The safety surface to be provided was “safety grass”.  The recommendations had been made to Council by the manufacturers after several visits to the site.  Orders were duly placed.
On 2nd February the contractors arrived to commence the installation but were completely taken aback at the number of mole hills which had appeared in the area of the proposed installation.  They were so concerned that they declined to continue with the work until the recommendation regarding the safety surfacing had been reviewed and new proposals put.  They were afraid that the proposed surface would be destroyed by the moles within a year.
They are now suggesting that the only solution is a “hard” surface one which the moles cannot burrow through and are recommending that a wet pour (similar to that in Bedford Road) be applied in either Black or Green.  This will add either £3,635.84 (for black) or £4,519.04 (for green) to the original estimate.
The price includes for all of the additional groundworks, base works, frames etc that are required, making a new total of either £15,609.84 or £16,493.04 for the total project.

Long serving members of Sandy Town Council will recall that there is a major problem with moles on Beeston Green.  Because of the severity of the problem there is actually little that can be done about them.
Some years ago MBDC did attempt both a trapping and a gassing programme but there was so much uproar in Beeston that they declined to continue with it.  Traps were removed and thrown away and gas containers were also actually dug up by those opposed to the controls.
The problem appears to be at its worst during the late winter months when the water table raises closer to the surface forcing the moles to also move closer to the surface and break through to air.

However clearly the advice of the play equipment contractor has to be heeded or the amount spent on the original safety surfacing will be wasted.

No indication has yet been received from MBDC as to whether the Council’s application for a CIP’s grant in relation to this project will be considered although an application has been lodged.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY                         - NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED
ACTION REQUIRED                                                         -  MEMBERS ARE REQUESTED

                                                                                                   TO INSTRUCT AS TO ANY

                                                                                                   FURTHER ACTION THAT IS 

                                                                                                   TO BE TAKEN IN RESPECT 

                                                                                                   OF THIS MATTER.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

22nd February 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 27.2.06
11.  CLERK’S REPORT

1.  Accounts 01.04.05 to 31.1.06

To receive and approve Lists of Receipts and Payments for January 2006.
(COPIES OF BOTH WILL BE ON DISPLAY PRIOR TO THE MEETING)

2.  2006 National Pay Settlement for Local Government Employees

Details of the 2006 Annual Pay Settlement for Local Government Staff have now been received.  The settlement represents a 2.95% increase with effect from 1st April 2006.

(Council is requested to note the terms of the settlement)
3.  Bedfordshire County Council/Mid Bedfordshire District Council – Joint Reception for Town & Parish Councils – County Hall, Bedford Tuesday 21st March 2006 at 7.00pm

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor were nominated to represent Council at this Reception.

The Deputy Mayor has now indicated that he has another personal engagement that evening which he wishes to attend.

Council is requested to nominate another member to accompany the Mayor to this function.

(The instructions of Council are requested)

4.  Local Constituency Member of Parliament – Meeting with Town and Parish Councils

Mr Burt has arranged a meeting for representatives
 of local Town and Parish Councils at Northill Parish Hall, Sand Lane, Northill on Friday 24th March 2006 7.15pm to 9.45pm.

Council is invited to nominate up to three members to attend.

(The instructions of Council are requested)


5.  Review of School Structures in Bedfordshire – Consultation Meeting – Thursday 16th March 2006 at Woodlands Manor Hotel, Clapham, Bedford at 7pm


There is a Consultation Meeting for representatives of Town and Parish Councils regarding the school structures review for the County.

Sandy Town Council is invited to send one representative to the above meeting.

(The instructions of Council are requested)

4
12

